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Special Meeting Minutes
April 6, 2021 at 6pm
Meeting held remotely due to COVID 19 

Present:  Board of Finance Chairman Steve Ezzes, members Allen Grauberd, Dick Bochinski, Amy Gare, Rone Baldwin and Jeff Farr. First Selectman Chris Spaulding, Selectwoman Samantha Nestor, Finance Director Rick Darling, Town Administrator Jonathan Luiz, Board of Education Chair Tony Pesco, Superintendent of Schools Dr. William McKersie, School District Finance Director Phil Cross, various Town Department Heads, Boards and Commission members and residents participating.

1. Discussion/Decision regarding the Board of Education's proposed mitigation plan for the FY 21-22 budget, including re-purposing the use of funds in the non-lapsing account and requested additions to said account: Mr. Pesco and Mr. Cross provided an update on current fiscal year School District expenditures. They mentioned that in this Fiscal Year, the School District received $41,885 from the State in consideration of Covid related expenditures incurred in Fiscal Year 2019-20.  The School District proposed that it “return” $75,000 from Fiscal Year 2019-20 encumbrances that will not be spent in Fiscal Year 20-21.  The Board of Education is requesting that amounts of $47,350 and $41,885 be added to the non-lapsing account. Mr. Cross went into detail on how the funds would be spent saying that these items are non-recurring expenses.  Questions were heard on various line items e.g., an air handling unit and curriculum books and plans to mitigate recurring costs. There was much discussion on the details on the non-lapsing account and how it should be used or not used with the Board of Finance members ultimately agreeing. Mr. Baldwin moved that the non-lapsing account for Board of Education in the amount of $177,568 approved by the Board of Finance in September of 2020 be increased and repurposed as follows; add $26,120 representing some of the funds received from the state of Connecticut for Covid expense reimbursement and to repurpose the revised total amount in non-lapsed funding of $203 688 for a fiscal year contingent liability of $203,688  with any unused balance reverting to the Town at the end of fiscal year 2022 and disbursements still subject to Board of Finance approval. Mr. Farr seconded this. The motion carried unanimously.

2. Discussion/Decision regarding the proposed Board of Education’s operating budget for FY 2021-22: The Board of Finance discussed the proposed operating budget. Mr. Farr asked about computer leasing instead of purchasing representing savings initially but having an increase over the next few years. There was a discussion on whether this should be included in the operating or capital budget. Mr. Farr also mentioned an increase in the pro-forma budget and a high probability of State mandated Pre-K schooling increasing the number of students in the school system. Mr. Grauberd had questions on the Special Education transportation budget. Mr. Cross explained a new budget and cost structure being consolidated and a more efficient model. Ms. Tracy Edwards provided details to the model of transportation and support structure. Mr. Grauberd also asked questions on additional specialized personnel, the Writing Center and Center for Academic Support and Enhancement. Mr. Ken Craw and Ms. Lisa Wolak provided explanations on these items. Mr. Bochinski moved to approve a Board of Education operating budget for the fiscal year of 2021-22 in the amount of $55,070,090. Ms. Gare seconded this. The motion carried unanimously.

3. Discussion/Decision regarding the proposed Town operating budget for FY 2021-22:  Mr. Farr asked what the final number was, Mr. Ezzes said $14,077,489 with Mr. Luiz confirming this along with two reductions from the budget previously provided from the Board of Selectmen to the Board of Finance. The reductions are the hiring of a new Dispatch Director’s salary with a savings of $10,537 and the municipal employee retirement system of $10k showing a reduction from a 2.82 % increase to 2.67% in the operating budget.  Mr. Grauberd asked for confirmation on the paving spending, Mr. Darling and Mr. Luiz confirming the numbers of $561k from the operating budget and $360k from capital budget. Mr. Grauberd asked of any leftover funds from this year’s budget that they did not spend. Mr. Luiz went over savings in Health Insurance premiums of $138k in the general admin budget, which will go against the Board of Selectmen operating budget and any surplus going back into the fund balance. Mr. Bochinski moved that the Board of Finance approve a FY 2021-22 Town operating budget in the amount of $14,077,489.  Mr. Grauberd seconded this. The motion carried unanimously.

4. Discussion/Decision regarding the proposed Town and BOE capital budget for FY 2021-22: Mr. Ezzes asked Mr. Luiz to go over Town Capital changes item by item. Mr. Luiz explained the details in the different reductions.  

Mr. Baldwin highlighted the Police Body Cam RPF that had recently gone out to the public, explaining that it will potentially hit the current year’s budget and that a supplemental appropriation may be needed.  The intent is not to remove it from the normal annual budget approval process, and allow for an RFP bidding process.

Mr. Luiz asked to reduce the Capital budget request by an additional $20k because the DPW pay loader is currently under repair.  

Mr. Luiz then spoke on the Board of Education Capital projects. He asked that the Board of Finance keep the full cost of the gym air handler unit saying that should the grant be awarded the funds would be returned as a credit to the Capital reserve fund. Mr. Cross went over a number of other reductions that are a part of the mitigation plan and will be paid for by the FY21 surplus. 

Mr. Farr asked about the contingency for HVAC repairs and whether to appropriate money for something in case it breaks. Mr. Luiz explained that these units are very old, and will need repairs immediately as they break. Mr. Farr is not in favor of the $100k contingency. Mr. Farr made a motion to reduce the contingency for the air handlers at the middle school to $25K. Motion carried 4-2. Ms. Gare abstained, Mr. Bochinski opposed.  

The Board of Finance asked questions on construction and engineering costs for the LOTCIP Grant and Michael’s Way Bridge which Mr. Luiz answered recommending that they keep the numbers as proposed. 

Mr. Baldwin moved to approve the Fiscal year 2021-2022 of $1,383 806 for the Town Capital Budget and $675,860 for the Board of Education. Mr. Bochinksi seconded this. The motion carried unanimously. 

5. Discussion/Decision of the Town Debt Service budget for FY 2021-2022: Mr. Bochinski moved to approve a FY 2021-2022 debt service budget $5,524,343. Mr. Grauberd seconded this. The motion carried unanimously.

6. Discussion/Decision regarding the use of general fund and special fund reserves, and general fund unassigned fund balance to offset the proposed capital budget for fiscal year 2021-22: Mr. Baldwin went over a comparison of the numbers initially proposed vs. the current numbers with the latest reductions included. He explained that this would result in a 1.7% increase in the mill rate. There was much discussion on the general fund balance percentage and other future large commitments.  Mr. Baldwin also explained possible best and worst case scenarios for FY 22. Mr. Bochinski moved to approve offsets to the capital expenditures with $165,950 for release of capex non-recurring closeouts, $269,771 from Capital Improvement Fund, $329,500 From the Health Insurance Fund, and utilization of $270,206 from the Unassigned General Fund Balance for a total of $1,035,427.  Seconded by Mr. Grauberd. The motion carried unanimously. 

7. Discussion/decision regarding approval of minutes from the meetings on February 11, 2021, March 8, 2021, March 10, 2021 and March 30, 2021: Mr. Farr moved to approve the minutes from the meeting on February 11, 2021. Mr. Baldwin seconded this. Mr. Grauberd and Mr. Bochinski were not in attendance and abstained. The vote carried 4-2 in favor. Mr. Farr moved to approve the minutes from the meetings on March 8, 2021, March 10, 2021 and March 30, 2021. Mr. Grauberd seconded this. Mr. Bochinski abstained from the vote on the March 8, 2021 minutes. The motion carried for the minutes from March 10, 2021 and March 30, 2021 unanimously. The motion for the minutes from March 8, 2021 carried 5 – 1 in favor.

8. Adjournment: Ms. Gare moved to adjourn at 9.06pm. Mr. Baldwin seconded. The motion carried unanimously. 

Minutes submitted by: Sara Beer, Executive Administrative Assistant.
